



# VIOLENCE AWARENESS MONTH

OCTOBER 2016

# May 22, 2017, marks the 80th Anniversary of the National Council of Juvenile and Family Court Judges.

For nearly a century, the <u>National Council of Juvenile</u> and <u>Family Court Judges</u>' (NCJFCJ) mission to "improve the lives of the families and children who seek justice" has been a guiding principle in our work for Domestic Violence Awareness Month. For our annual 2016 Domestic Violence Fact Sheet, the **Resource Center on Domestic Violence: Child Protection and Custody** (a project of the NCJFCJ) seeks to honor survivors from different communities and backgrounds while also underscoring the impact domestic violence has on all victims.

The 2016 Domestic Violence Fact Sheet highlights the impact domestic violence has on victims, with special emphasis on domestic violence as it relates to communities of color, individuals who are disabled or affected by mental illness, children, LGBTQ victims, and tribal communities.

If you have any questions about these facts or domestic violence, please visit our website at **rcdvcpc.org** or call us at **1-800-52-PEACE**. Also, please use the links at the end of this fact sheet to visit our partners within the <u>Domestic Violence Resource Network</u> (DVRN).

On behalf of the staff of the Resource Center on Domestic Violence: Child Protection and Custody, and all of the members of the NCJFCJ, we hope this fact sheet is helpful to your ongoing work with survivors and their families.





RCDV:CPC
Resource Center on Domestic Violence:
Child Protection and Custody



Domestic violence is a gendered phenomenon. Women are victims in the majority of intimate partner violence incidents. More than 90% of female intimate partner rape and sexual violence victims reported their perpetrators are male. Although male victims must be treated with the same concern and respect as female victims, women are statistically more likely to be abused, and the consequences of the violence are more severe.

Survivors of domestic violence are often 02 involved in child custody cases with their abuser. Legal representation for survivors is associated with better and safer court outcomes for families, including court-mandated treatment for an abusive parent and/or safety conditions on child visitation with the abusive parent. Visitation conditions and mandated batterer intervention treatment can prevent an abuser from using custody proceedings, visitation, and exchanges as opportunities for coercion or abuse.

Survivors of domestic violence often experience post-traumatic stress disorder (PTSD) caused by their abuse. In addition to being one of the first lines of legal protection, civil protection orders can actually have a healing effect on survivors. As a survivor's feelings of safety increase, they may experience fewer symptoms of PTSD and anxiety.

Survivors often have misperceptions about confidentiality and mandated reporting when asking for help. One in three participants in a survey of survivors contacting the National Domestic Violence Hotline in two months during 2015 said they had not asked someone for help when they experienced intimate partner violence for fear the person would be legally required to report what they had shared.



More than 1 in 4 gay men (26%) and 05 more than 1 in 3 lesbian women (43.8%) will experience intimate partner violence in their lifetime. One in five transgender individuals (19%) experience domestic violence because of their gender identity or non-conformity. However, when transgender individuals experience domestic violence their negative outcomes increased sharply, with four times the rate of homelessness, four times the rate of sexual victimization by prostitution, and double the rate of suicidality and HIV.

Forty-four percent of youth reporting 06 physical teen violence also reported a history of child maltreatment; and 2 out of 3 had witnessed an assault between other family members.

Intervention with perpetrators of family violence can improve the quality of father-child relationships if it addresses attitudes and skills. Interventions that build fathers' tolerance of challenging behaviors and increase positive engagement with their children help reduce the risk factors for child maltreatment.



The number one resiliency factor in helping children heal from exposure to domestic violence is the presence of a consistent, supportive, and loving adult, most often their non-abusive parent.



Batterers do not limit their controlling behaviors to verbal and physical assaults. Different forms of coercive control such as cyber-abuse can have a profound effect on teen and adult survivors. Many batterers utilize digital technology, including smart-phones, tablets and laptops to stalk, coerce and harass survivors.

Although they are different forms 10 of victimization, some of the main features of domestic violence, including emotional, financial and physical isolation, coercive control and physical abuse, are also components of exploitation in domestic child sex trafficking.

#### **Communities of Color**

For more information on domestic violence in specific communities, visit the <u>Institute for Domestic Violence</u> in the African-American Community, National Indigenous Women's Resource Center, Asian Pacific Institute on Gender-Based Violence, or the National Latin@ Network.

In addition to struggling against higher rates of poverty, resource-limited communities, and cultural barriers to both services and justice, American Indian/Alaska Native, African American, and Hispanic women are more likely than non-Hispanic white women to be victimized by an intimate partner, regardless of that partner's ethnicity.

Although all cultures have values which condemn gender violence, some cultural and traditional norms may explain why survivors choose not to report domestic violence. For example, certain Asian American survivors may experience cultural barriers to reporting abuse grounded in values emphasizing self-sacrifice and stoicism (the perseverance through trauma or injury); similarly some African American women may choose not to disclose sexual assault because of discriminatory historical stereotypes surrounding sexuality or matriarchal roles.



Teens care about what their parents 13 think. In fact, protective parenting and increased parental alertness can help prevent teen dating violence victimization in Black and Latino youth. Parental alertness includes knowing where a teen is, what they are doing, and with whom. Protective parenting includes reasonable concern about a teen's sexual activity and relationships.



Identifying domestic violence in immigrant communities can be difficult because of the fear associated with disclosure, such as deportation or loss of sponsorship. Immigrant Latina women may be more open to speaking about abuse if an interviewer such as a social worker, victim advocate, or health-care practitioner is attentive, shows concern about their life, actively listens, and helps connect them with services for domestic violence.

Intimate partner homicide is a dimension of domestic violence that disproportionately affects minority communities. African American women are nearly four times as likely to be murdered by a boyfriend and twice as likely to be killed by a spouse than white females regardless of the ethnicity of the murderer.

Higher domestic violence levels are correlated with African American communities experiencing higher rates of poverty. In part, this higher level of victimization may deal with African American survivors living at the intersection of stressors including racial bias and economic disadvantage.

Cultural barriers surrounding sexual violence disclosure in Asian American communities can be particularly destructive. More than 1 in 2 Filipinas, Indian, and Pakistani women have experienced sexual violence by an intimate partner.



#### **Mental Illness**

For more information on the intersection of domestic violence and mental illness, contact Domestic Violence Resource Network partner, the <u>National Center on Domestic Violence</u>, <u>Trauma and Mental Illness</u>.

Studies indicate that youth with multiple Adverse Childhood Experiences (ACEs), including being exposed to domestic violence, face a greater risk of experiencing mental health problems, behavioral problems, substance abuse, and delinquency. Compared to children who grew up with no domestic violence, children who witness violence are at greater risk of having serious adult health problems, including substance abuse, obesity, cancer, heart disease, depression, and higher unintended pregnancy rates.

Mental illness does not cause or excuse domestic violence or abusive behavior. Although mental illness and abuse can coincide, abusive behavior is a choice, whereas mental illness is an involuntary condition.

Domestic violence has severe consequences on mental health. More than half of women who are victims of intimate partner abuse suffer post-traumatic stress disorder, a mental health condition that can include severe symptoms like flashbacks, nightmares, hypervigilance, insomnia, and intrusive thoughts.





Mental health services for children in the foster care system who have been exposed to domestic violence are critical components of care. However, despite experiencing similar mental health needs, African American and Latino youth in the child welfare system may not receive the same mental health services as their white counterparts.





Survivors with mental illness can benefit from trauma-informed services. Ensuring that advocates understand that trauma symptoms like anger, shouting, and emotional reactivity are often adaptations to abuse can help survivors with mental health needs.

## **Disability**

The Americans with Disabilities Act and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act apply to child protection and family court proceedings including custody and visitation, in-home services, case-planning, and foster care. Both statutes ensure reasonable accommodations while interacting with the legal system. Parents with disabilities who must complete court-mandated services, or parent-survivors who need to provide information on abuse to the court, have a critical need for equal access to court facilities and services. For more information on equal access for survivors with disabilities in court proceedings, visit <u>VERA</u> Institute of Justice.

Women with disabilities are more likely to be abused by an intimate partner and have a higher severity level of intimate partner violence than women without disabilities. Both women and men with physical disabilities are more vulnerable to sexual violence and coercion; and men with a disability are more likely to be the victim of sexual violence.

Deaf survivors rely on American Sign
Language interpreters or a video relay service to access domestic violence
services. However, an equally important component of responding to abuse of Deaf individuals is knowledge about Deaf culture, including how closely knit Deaf communities can be, the importance Deaf individuals place on collectivism, direct communication styles, and transparency.



Individuals with disabilities are exposed to the risk of sexual violence in many physical spaces not traditionally associated with sexual assault. This can include hospitals, physician's offices, or while being transported by caregivers. This wide range of locales where a disabled individual may be victimized can be related to an individual's disability or their need for treatment.



#### **Tribal Communities**

For more information on domestic violence in tribal and indigenous communities, visit the Domestic Violence Resource Network partner National Indigenous Women's Resource Center.

Native American women have one of the highest rates of domestic violence among all ethnic groups. In many cases, the trauma of victimization in communities may be magnified by inherent historical trauma, a term used to describe "cumulative emotional and psychological wounding" of American Indian/Alaska Native survivors caused by centuries of inflicted violence, colonization, and genocide.

Domestic violence in tribal communities has devastating consequences for children. Children from American Indian/Alaska Native communities often have extraordinarily close relationships with their relatives and community, and removal for domestic violence can be particularly traumatic. This acute trauma of removal is, in part, the subject of the Indian Child Welfare Act.

In a sample of 100 girls adjudicated as delinquent: 69% reported experiencing caregiver violence; 42% reported dating violence; 81% experienced sexual violence; and 90% witnessed violence. For Native American/Alaska Native youth involved in the juvenile justice system, interventions which include traditional culture, family involvement, community bonding, and resilience are highly effective.

Thirty-nine percent of American Indian/ Alaska Native women will be subjected to violence by an intimate partner in their lifetimes, compared to 29% of African American women, 27% of White women, 21% of Hispanic women, and 10% of Asian women. As noted by Associate Attorney General Tom Perrelli in 2011, "On some reservations, Native women are murdered at more than 10 times the national average."

In 2013, Congress approved the Safety for Native Women Act within the 2013 Reauthorization of the Violence Against Women Act. This allowed tribes, for the first time, to prosecute non-Native abusers of women and children through the tribal court system. This provision closed a loophole that prevented many tribes from protecting Native adult and teen victims of domestic violence, and prevented tribes from prosecuting the vast majority of violent offenders against Native victims. More than 80% of Native victims of rape and sexual assault reported their offender as non-Native, and a majority of Native victims of violent crime report that their offender is also non-Native.





## **Citations by Fact**

Black, M.C., Basile, K.C., Breiding, M.J., Smith, S.G., Walters, M.L., Merrick, M.T., Chen, J., & Stevens, M.R. (2011). The National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey (NISVS): 2010 Summary Report. Atlanta, GA: National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Centers for Disease Control and Prevention.

D.M. Capaldi, J.W. Shortt, H. K. Kim, J. Wilson, L. Crosby, and S. Tucci, Official Incidents of Domestic Violence: Types of Injury, and Associations with Nonofficial Couple Aggression, 24 Violence Vict. 502 (2009), available at, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC2779018/; see also, Amy L. Busch and Mindy S. Rosenberg, Comparing Women and Men Arrested for Domestic Violence, 19 J. Fam. Viol. 49 (2004).

Mary A. Kernic, Final Report of the "Impact of Legal Representation on Child Custody Decisions among Families with a History of Intimate Partner Violence Study" (May, 2015), available at, https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/248886. pdf. For more information on legal representation for survivors and their children, visit the website of the Battered Women's Justice Project.

Caroline Vaile Wright and Dawn M. Johnson, Encouraging Legal Help Seeking for Victims of Intimate Partner Violence: The Therapeutic Effects of the Civil Protection Order, 25 J. Trauma. Stress 672 (Dec. 2012), available at, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4747046/ For more information on how trauma affects a survivor's ability to seek help, visit the National Center on Domestic Violence, Trauma and Mental Health.

Lippy, C., Burk, C., & Hobart, M. (2016). There's no one I can trust: The impact of mandatory reporting on the help-seeking and well-being of domestic violence survivors. A report of the National LGBTO DV Capacity Building Learning Center.

Seattle, WA, available at, http://www.nwnetwork.org/the-learning-center/.

National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Division of Violence Prevention, Atlanta, GA, and Control of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey, 2010 Summary Report (Feb. 2014), available at, https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/cdc\_nisvs\_ipv\_report\_2013\_v17\_single\_a.pdf.

Courvant, D., & Cook-Daniels, L., *Trans and Intersex Survivors of Domestic Violence: Defining Terms, Barriers, & Responsibilities*, available at ttp://www.survivorproj-ect.org/defbarresp.html; Jaime M. Grant, Lisa A. Mottet, Justin Tanis, Jack Harrison, Jody L. Herman and Mara Keisling, *Injustice at Every Turn: A Report of the National Transgender Discrimination Survey* (2011) (Note, the rate of domestic violence in this study is solely based on DV related to gender identity and non-conformity).

Arnitta Holliman, *Against All Odds: Resilience* in Women Victims of Intimate Partner Violence, April 6 – 8, 2006, available at http://www.ncur20.com/presentations/3/364/-paper.pdf.

Bugental, D. B., Ellerson, P. C., Lin, E. K., Rainey, B., Kokotovic, A., et al. (2010). A cognitive approach to child abuse prevention, Psychology of Violence, 1, 84-106.; Bugental, D. B., & Schwartz, A. (2009). A cognitive approach to child mistreatment prevention among medically at-risk infants. Developmental Psychology, 45(1), 284-288; Francis, K. J., & Wolfe, D. A. (2008). Cognitive and emotional differences between abusive and nonabusive fathers. Child Abuse & Neglect, 32, 1127-1137; Perez-Albeniz, A. & de Paul, J. (2004). Gender differences in empathy in parents at high- and low-risk of child physical abuse. Child Abuse & Neglect, 28, 289-300.



- Masten, A.S. (2006). Promoting resilience in development: A general framework for systems of care. In R.J. Flynn, et al. (eds.), Promoting resilience in child welfare 3-17.
- Cindy Southworth, Shawndell Dawson, Cynthia Fraser, and Sarah Tucker, A High-Tech Twist on Abuse: Technology, Intimate Partner Stalking, and Advocacy, NNEDV (2005), available at, http://nnedv.org/downloads/SafetyNet/NNED-V\_HighTechTwist\_PaperAndApxA\_English08.pdf.
- Futures Without Violence, Human Trafficking: A Hidden Shame, last accessed Sept. 29, 2016, available at, https://www.futureswithoutviolence.org/human-trafficking-a-hidden-shame/; see also, National Resource Center on Domestic Violence, What are the connections between domestic violence and human trafficking?, last accessed, Sept. 29, 2016, available at, http://www.nrcdv.org/dvam/sites/default/files2/HumanTrafficking%26DV-TalkingPointsForm.pdf.
- National Center for Injury Prevention and Control, Division of Violence Prevention, Atlanta, GA, and Control of the Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, National Intimate Partner and Sexual Violence Survey, 2010 Summary Report (Feb. 2014), available at, https://www.cdc.gov/violenceprevention/pdf/cdc\_nisvs\_ipv\_report\_2013\_v17\_single\_a.pdf; see also, Nat'l Latin@ Network, Facts & Statistics, Prevalence and Occurrence (2016), available at, http://nationallatinonetwork.org/learn-more/facts-and-statistics/prevalence-and-occurrence.
- Doris Chang, Prevalence and demographic correlates of intimate partner violence in Asian Americans, 32 Int. J. Law Psychiatry 167 (2009) (Traditional gender norms and patriarchal values which highlight familial duty and self-sacrifice often intersect with female gender roles such as the notion of "stoic suffering." This may increase social stigma for both male and female Asian-American victims and cause survivors not to report abuse). For more

information on how to respond effectively to Asian-American survivors and communities, you can contact the Asian Pacific Institute on Gender-Based Violence.

Shaquita Tilman, Thema Bryant-Davis, Kimberly Smith and Alison Marks, *Shattering Silence: Exploring Barriers to Disclosure for African-American Sexual Assault Survivors*, 11 Trauma, Violence and Abuse 59 (2010). Note, all survivors are different and experience victimization individually. Although some barriers to victimization may occur more frequently in some groups, it is improper to think that all survivors of a particular cultural experience identical barriers.

- Patricia L. East and Audrey Hokoda, *Risk and Protective Factors for Sexual and Dating Violence Victimization: A Longitudinal, Prospective Study of Latino and African American Adolescents*, 44 J. Youth Adolescence 1288 (2015), available at, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4426212/. (The study cited drew particular attention to parental knowledge of a teen's whereabouts, reasonable restrictions on activities and parental monitoring. For more information on culturally sensitive parenting models, visit the National Latin@ Network.)
- Pradine Saint-Fort, Noelle Yaso and Susan Shah, VERA Institute of Justice, *Engaging Police in Immigrant Communities*, (Nov. 2012). For more information on VERA's work in immigrant communities and barriers to disclosure, visit <u>VERA's EPIC Project</u>.

Ruth Belknap and Pilar Sayeed, *Te Contaria Mi Vida: I would tell you my life if only you would ask*, 24 Health Care Wom. Int. 723 (Sept. 2003). (In an outstanding social study conducted by researchers Belknap and Sayeed from Marquette University, focus groups revealed a powerful cultural dimension in abuse investigation with Latina survivors. The study focused on utilizing compassionate techniques such as presence, active listening and showing genuine interest in the survivor's life. For more information on how to be culturally appropriate when working with Latina survivors contact *Casa De Esperanza*, the National Latin@ Network.)



Bureau of Justice Statistics, Selected Findings: Female Victims of Violence (Sept. 2009), available at, http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/fvv.pdf; see also, Bureau of Justice Statistics Homicide Trends in the U.S.: Trends in Intimate Homicides Source: FBI, Supplementary Homicide Reports, 1976-2005, available at http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/htius.pdf.

US, Dept of Justice, Shannan Catalano et al., Bureau of Justice, Selected Findings, Female Victims of Violence Rev. Female Victims of Violence (10/23/09), available at http://www.bjs.gov/content/pub/pdf/fvv.pdf.

Michael Benson and Greer L. Fox,
National Institute of Justice, Concentrated
Disadvantage, Economic Distress and Violence
Against Women in Intimate Partner Relationships
(2004), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/
nij/199709.pdf; see also, Carolyn West, Sexual
Violence in the Lives of African American Women,
VAWNet (Mar. 2013); For more information visit,
Institute on Domestic Violence in the African
American Community.

Yoshihama M, Bybee D, Dabby C, Blazevski J. Lifecourse Experiences of Intimate Partner Violence and Help-Seeking among Filipino, Indian and Pakistani Women: Implications for Justice System Responses. Washington, DC: National Institute of Justice; 2011. For more information, visit Statistics on Violence against API Women available through Asian Pacific Islander Institute on Gender Based Violence.

Kristine Buffington, MSW, Carly B. Dierkhising, MA, Shawn C. Marsh, Ph.D. *Ten Things Every Juvenile Court Judge Should Know About Trauma and Delinquency*. NCJFCJ, 2, 2010, available at http://www.ncjfcj.org/sites/default/-files/trauma%20 bulletin\_1.pdf; Anda, R., Block, R. & Vincent, F. (2003). Adverse Childhood Experiences Study.

Center for Disease Control and Prevention, Kaiser Permanente's Health Appraisal Clinic in San Diego available at: http://www.cdc.gov/ace/index.htm.

Nat'l Domestic Violence Hotline, Abuse and Mental Illness: Is There A Connection? (May 6, 2015) (Note: It is common for domestic violence batterers to use a combination of gas-lighting and lying to claim that a victim is mentally ill or "crazy" to authorities, playing upon common presentation of traumatic symptomology in victims of abuse.) For more information for survivors on the interconnection between abusers and mental illness, visit the National Domestic Violence Hotline.

Jorielle R. Brown, Hope M. Hill and Sharon Lambert, Traumatic Stress Symptoms in Women Exposed to Community and Partner Violence, 20 J. Interpersonal Partner Violence 1478 (2005); see also, Chapter 12, Intimate Partner Violence: A Health Based Perspective. New York: Oxford University Press, C. Mitchell and D. Anglin (Eds.), Chapter 12, Carole Warshaw, Phyllis Brashler and Jessica Gil, Mental Health Consequences of Intimate Partner Violence, available at, http://www.nationalcenterdvtraumamh.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/10/Mitchell-Chapter-12.pdf. For more information, please visit the National Center on Domestic Violence, Trauma and Mental Health.

Jonathan Martinez, Omar Gudino and Anna S. Lau, Problem-Specific Racial\Ethnic Disparities in Pathways from Maltreatment Exposure to Specialty Mental Health Service Use for Youth in Child Welfare, 18 Child Maltreat. 98 (Oct. 2015). (In a study utilizing 1,600 youth who had participated in the National Survey of Child and Adolescent Well Being, researchers found that the pathway to receive specialized mental health services were starkly different for Latino and African-American youth compared to White youth, and that only African-American youth with externalized symptoms predicted their receipt of specialized mental health services.) For more information on cultural and ethnic



disproportionality in child welfare, visit the <u>Institute</u> on <u>Domestic Violence in the African American</u> <u>Community</u>.

National Center on Domestic Violence, Trauma and Mental Health, Creating Trauma Informed Services: Tipsheet Series, Tips for Creating A Welcoming Environment (Aug. 2011), available at http://nationalcenterdvtraumamh.org/wp-content/uploads/2012/01/Tipsheet\_Welcoming-Environment\_NCDVTMH\_Aug2011.pdf.

U.S. Dept of Health and Human Services & U.S. Dept. of Justice, Protecting the Rights of Parents and Prospective Parents with Disabilities: Technical Assistance for State and Local Child Welfare Agencies and Courts under Title II of the Americans with Disabilities Act and Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act (Aug 7, 2015), available at https://www.ada.gov/doj\_hhs\_ta/child\_welfare\_ta.pdf.

People first language is the appropriate way of speaking about individuals with disabilities rather than "disabled women" or "disabled men."

Powers, L. E., Hughes, R.B., & Lund, E. M. (2009, September). *Interpersonal Violence and Women With Disabilities: A Research Update*. Harrisburg, PA: VAWnet, a project of the National Resource Center on Domestic Violence/Pennsylvania Coalition Against Domestic Violence. Retrieved Sept, 23, 2016, from: http://www.vawnet.org; see also, Matthew Breiding and Brian S. Amour, *The Association between disability and intimate partner violence in the United States*, 25 Ann. Epidemiol 455 (Jun. 2015).

Abigail A. Haydon, Annie-Laurie McRee and Carolyn Tucker Halpern, *Unwanted sex among young adults in the US: The role of physical disability and cognitive performance*, 26 J. Interpersonal Violence 3476 (Nov. 2011).

Monika Mitra, Vera Mouradian, Michael H. Fox and Carter Pratt, *Prevalence and Characteristics of Sexual Violence Against Men with Disabilities*, 50 Am. J. Prev. Med. 311 (Mar. 2016). (Men who are victims

of sexual violence often face gendered barriers to services and reporting including stigma, shame and outright disbelief. Men with disabilities may have these problems compounded, severely inhibiting their ability to report abuse and obtain access to justice.)

Nancy Smith and Charity Hope, VERA Institute of Justice, Cultural Language and Access: Key Considerations for Serving Deaf Survivors of Domestic and Sexual Violence (Jan. 2015), available at http://www.ccasa.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/03/KeyConsiderationsForServingDeafSurvivors.pdf.

Angela Browne, Ari Agha, Ashley Demyan and Elizbaeth Beatriz, Examining Criminal Justice Responses To and Help-Seeking Patterns of Sexual Violence Survivors with Disabilities, National Institute of Justice (Sept. 2016), available at, https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/250196.pdf.

Brave Heart, M., Chase, J., Elkins, J., & Altschul, D. B., Historical trauma among indigenous peoples of the Americas: Concepts, research, and clinical considerations, 43 Journal of Psychoactive Drugs, 282–290 (2011); see also Historical Trauma and Unresolved Grief: Implications for Clinical Research and Practice with Indigenous Peoples of the Americas, Indian Health Service Presentation, available at, https://www.ihs.gov/telebehavioral/includes/themes/newihstheme/display\_objects/documents/slides/education/historicaltrauma\_100412.pdf. For more information on training in domestic violence and historical trauma, contact the National Indigenous Women's Resource Center.

Catherine E. Burnett and Clare Cannon, "It will always continue unless we can change something": consequences of intimate partner violence for indigenous women, children, and families, 5 Eur. J. Psychotraumatol. (Sept. 2014), available at, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC4163752/.

25 U.S.C. 1901.



DeHart, Dana. "Poly-victimization Among Girls in the Juvenile Justice System: Manifestations & Associations to Delinquency." National Institute of Justice. The Center for Child & Family Studies, College of Social Work, U of South Carolina, 2009. Web. 20 Sep 2012. https://www.ncjrs.gov-/pdffiles1/nij/grants/228620.pdf.

Goodrich and Dunkhorst, Cross-site Evaluation of the Office of Juvenile Justice and Delinquency Prevention Tribal Green Re-entry Program (Dec. 2014), available at, http://www.rti.org/sites/default/files/resources/final\_technical\_report.pdf. (American Indian and Alaska Native youth involved in juvenile justice require specialized interventions to make court involvement effective. "Infusing" interventions with elements of the youth's native culture, including alluding to prior resilience of the youth's ancestors while looking to future conduct may be an effective facet of an overall model of intervention.)

Centers for Disease Control and Prevention, Adverse health conditions and health risk behaviors associated with intimate partner violence, 57 Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 113-111 (2005).

Perrelli, T. (July 14, 2011). Statement of Associate Attorney General Perrelli before the Committee on Indian Affairs on Violence Against Native American Women [citing a National Institute of Justice-funded analysis of death certificates]. Washington, DC. available from: www.justice.gov/iso/opa/asg/speeches/2011/asg-speech-110714.html; see also, Ronet Bachman, Heather Zaykowski, Rachel Kallmyer, Margarita Poteyeva, Christina Lanier, Violence Against American Indian and Alaska Native Women and the Criminal Justice Response: What is Known, Nat'l Institute of Justice (Aug. 2008), available at https://www.ncjrs.gov/pdffiles1/nij/grants/223691.pdf.

Justice and Safety, Violence Against Women 2013 Reauthorization, *last accessed*, Sept. 29, 2016, available at, https://www.justice.gov/tribal/violenceagainst-women-act-vawa-reauthorization-2013-0. For more information on Special Domestic Violence Criminal Jurisdiction used by tribes for prosecution for restraining order violations, contact the <u>National Judicial Institute on Domestic Violence</u>.

Steven W Perry, American Indians and Crime- A BJS Statistical Profile 1992-2002, Bureau of Justice Statistics, US Department of Justice, Office of Justice Programs, December 2004.

This document was supported by Grant Number 90EV0439-01 from the Administration on Children, Family and Youth Services, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS). Its contents are the responsibility of the author(s) and do not necessarily represent the official view of DHHS or the NCJFCJ.





RCDV:CPC
Resource Center on Domestic Violence:
Child Protection and Custody

